AFRICAN METHODIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH
FIFTH EPISCOPAL DISTRICT LAY ORGANIZATION

59TH ANNUAL SESSION 2016 CONVENTION

MARCH 11-12, 2016 HILTON LAX

LOS ANGELES, CA

President Simeon Rhoden, Presiding

Because this was a General Conference year, we held a mini convention at the site and conclusion of the 2016 Fifth District Midyear Convocation. This convention was hosted jointly by all the conference presidents with the Southern California Conference taking the lead.

The meeting was opened at 3:07 p.m. on Friday March 11, 2016 with devotion led by Chaplain Sis. Marguerite Davis. A special healing prayer was offered for Sis. Pamela Williams (MOC Pres.), for Sis. Nelda Hills (Finc. Sec.) and Brother Melvin Jenkins (MWC Pres.). Following devotion, President Simeon Rhoden called the first business session to order. Roll call was conducted by Sec. Nixietta Williams. Sis. Nelda Hills (Finc. Sec.), Bro. Melvin Jenkins (MWC Pres.), Sis. Shawlee Lee (PNWC Pres.) and Sis. Samantha Kendall (Advisor) was excused. Sis. Monice Crawford sat in for Bro. Jenkins and Bro. Bobby Brown sat in for Sis. Lee.
The preliminary registration report was given by Sis. Judith Bradley (Corr. Sec/Registration Chair). There were 14 delegates for the Pacific Northwest, 7 for the Midwest, 47 for the Southern California, 5 for the Desert Mountain, 12 for the Missouri and 8 for the California which came to a total of 93 delegates. 

The rules report was presented by Bro. Foster Chisholm (Parl.) and his committee. The time on rule #4 was changed to 9 a.m. on Saturday March 12, 2016.

The conference presidents pulled numbers to determine the order of seating the delegation. The delegates were seated in the following order – California Conference, Midwest Conference, Missouri Conference, Southern California Conference, Pacific Northwest Conference and Desert Mountain Conference.
Bro. Foster Chisholm (Parl.) moved to accept the agenda and Sis. Marguerite Davis seconded. The Credentials Report was moved from Friday to Saturday. Motion passed. 

Sis. Nixietta Williams read a summary of the minutes from the 57th Annual Session. The full minutes were available on the Fifth District Lay website. Bro. Randolph Scott (SCC) moved to accept the minutes with the addition of the memorial period. The motion was properly seconded and passed.
The delegation was greeted by Rev. Francine Brookins who was a candidate for the Episcopacy at the 2016 General Conference.

Representatives from the Pacific Northwest Conference gave an update on the preparations for the 60th Annual District Convention which will be held June 29- July 1, 2017 in Seattle, WA at the Seattle Airport Marriott. The rooms are $134/night and they are working with Alaskan Airlines to get some special rates. The Pacific Northwest has twelve churches in four states. They passed out various food samples that are native to their states.
This business session ended so that we could all prepare for Bishop T. Larry and Supervisor Mary L. Kirkland’s retirement reception. We will reconvene after the reception.

Friday March 11, 2016 Evening Business Session
President Rhoden, Presiding

The evening session began with the Scholarship Committee Report. The amount for the Fred J. Stuart Scholarship was corrected from $1500 to $1000. One student had to withdraw from school to assist their mother who was sick.
The 2016 Evening of Elegance was held on Wednesday March 9, 2016 during the Midyear Convocation. The theme for this year was “Shadows of Yesterday, Reflections of Tomorrow” and we honored Laypersons of the Year from 2005-2015 and the Deans of the Board of Examiners. There was also a special tribute to Bro. Fred Stuart. Music was provided by Carl Johnson & Friends. Bro. Everett Fletcher and Sis. Jene’l Sconier did a marvelous job as the Master and Mistress of Ceremonies. The 2015-2016 scholarship awardees were: Toure Owen ($1500 Bishop T. Larry Kirkland Scholarship of Excellence), Shaka Terry ($1500 Fred J. Stuart Scholarship of Achievement) and Azra Carrington ($700 Community Service Award). We sold 205 tickets which grossed $13, 325 and $2155 was raised in direct donations for scholarships. Going forward we need to be more flexible with the time of the event and think about the venue and the concessions that are offered. If we want to raise more money for scholarships it was highly suggested that we not hold this event at the Hilton LAX because the expenses are so high.
President Rhoden received the list of General Conference candidates from Dr. Cooper. The entire list was presented to the entire body so that everyone would be informed. The whole list would be posted on the district lay website, the AMEC website and the Christian Recorder.

Dianna Maddix (Asst. Sec.) and the first timers came up and took a picture with President Rhoden. President Rhoden announced the members of the Nomination Committee which would be chaired by Sis. Sharrilyn Rose (MOC). 

Day two of our convention will begin with our breakfast at 8 a.m. in the LaHoya Room and the Budget will be the first report of our business session after the breakfast. We were dismissed for the night.
Saturday March 12, 2016 

Our day began at 8 a.m. with breakfast and fellowship with a focus on “Maintaining Unity through Complex Situations”. Rev. Edmund Lowe Sr., Presiding Elder of the St. Louis – Cape Girardeau District of the Missouri Conference was our motivational speaker. If we want to be successful as an organization we must remember that “teamwork makes the dream work”. Bishop Kirkland stopped by to say goodbye to the delegation since this would be his last district meeting before retirement. He told us of his upcoming travel plans and eye surgery and then he led us in song before making his way around the room to each table to bid farewell.
March 12, 2016 Morning Business Session

First vice Pres. Lamar Rose, Presiding

Vice President Rose called the meeting to order and roll call of the Executive Board was conducted. Pres. Rhoden was called to give updates and accomplishments from his annual report. We gave $500 for an ad and a gift for Bishop Kirkland’s retirement. The Heritage Bibles, which had been stored for 20+ years without storage fees, were finally all sold by the conferences. Each conference got to keep $370 in profits. The Executive Board voted to give Mrs. Naomi Webb (owner of the bookstore) $500 for storing the Bibles in the past for us.
The Fifth District Lay needs a new representative for the CLEDC until we hold elections again in 2017. The objectives and purpose of the CLEDC can be found on pages 383 and 406 of the 2012 Doctrine and Discipline of the AMEC. Whoever takes this position needs to follow through and finish all the tasks. We decided to elect a new person to finish the current term – Dr. Lance A. Williams.
President Rhoden said we received numerous compliments from other districts at the 2015 Biennial on our uniformity and on our attendance. Our delegates were always in place when the meetings were in session. 
V.P. Rose called the Conference Presidents to give highlights from their reports. The full reports were posted on the District website. Dorothy Vails-Weber (SCC) moved to accept all reports as presented. The motion passed.
This concluded our morning business session and we dismissed to attend our lay workshops.

The theme for this whole convention was Synergy so our workshops focused on team work and coming together as a district. Judge Patricia Mayberry (DOLA) arranged for three dynamic lay training sessions. Rev. Kirkpatrick Tyler facilitated a workshop on “Team Building” where the teams competed to stack their cups the highest without any directions given and then we were given information on different leadership types and how they affect their followers. Sis. Marilyn Lovelace-Grant (CAC) conducted the workshop on Understanding Our By-Laws in the absence of Attorney Melvin Jenkins. Our last training session brought everyone back together and Judge Patricia Mayberry presented “With All Due Respect – Respecting One Another”. This was a powerful presentation that brought laity and clergy together. Several clergy members asked for this presentation to come to their districts/churches.
We were dismissed for dinner and would reconvene at 6:15 p.m.

March 12, 2016 Evening Business Session
First V.P. Lamar Rose, Presiding

V.P. Rose called the session to order at 6:25 p.m. and roll call of the Executive Board was conducted. Second V.P. Patricia Samuel had left to return home but all other officers were in place.

The final Registration Report was given by Sis. Judith Bradley and her committee. The final numbers were: 48 for SCC, 6 for DMC, 13 for MOC, 8 for CAC, 7 for MWC and 14 for PNWC for a total of 96. Judge Patricia Mayberry moved to accept this report. The motion passed.
The Credentials Report was given by Sis. Nixietta Williams (Rec. Sec.) and her committee. There were 91 delegates eligible to vote so 46 votes were needed to win an election. It was properly moved and seconded to accept this report. The motion passed. A discussion ensued on rule #2 of our convention that said we needed 50% of those registered to have a quorum. Many delegates had left to return home and were in danger of not having a quorum by the time we held the delegate elections. Sis. Verda Bradley (Hist.) moved to suspend rule #2 and to use our by-laws to establish a new quorum from those in attendance when we held the elections. The motion passed with two abstentions.
VP Rose turned the chair over to Pres. Rhoden while he and Sis. Florette Hampton (Tres.) presented the Treasurer Report. Our beginning balance was $53, 926.37. Our balance as of February 29, 2016 was $29, 195.50. We did not receive individual copies of the report but they would be sent to the conference presidents for distribution. Sis. Marilyn Lovelace-Grant (CAC) moved to accept this report as presented. The motion passed.
VP Rose presented the budget which was not changing at this point. He has found an electric method to manage the monies in the account called Wave Accounting through U.S. Bank. As of March 12th, we had $52,914.55 in our operating budget with $20,000+ in expenses still to be paid. The scholarship fund has $19,956.52 held in a separate account. It was suggested that we look at investing some of the money but we do not want our balance below $10,000.  We still need to find an audit company to check our records. It was also suggested that we offer more scholarships since we have more money. Sis. Brenda Simpson (MOC) moved to accept this report. The motion passed.
First Vice-President Lamar Rose called for the report of the Organizational & Officer Effectiveness Committee chaired by Bill Dickens (PNW). This committee was formed by President Simeon Rhoden at the 58th Annual Session held in Kansas City, MO on July 31, 2015. The committee was formed to review and evaluate the actions of the 5th District Financial Secretary Nelda Hills. The other members of the committee were Tim Goff (MW), Tamika Jones (SCC), Karla Patterson (CA), Anita West-Ware (DM) and Brenda Simpson (MO).  

During our convention, last year in Kansas City, we were informed that a debit/credit card to the Fifth District Lay bank account was obtained by Nelda Hills without the approval or the knowledge of the finance team or the executive board. Although Nelda denied using the card for any purchases, a fraudulent charge of $183 to the California DMV hit our bank account on January 6, 2015 from this debit card. The charge was disputed and the funds were put back in our account in July 2015. The executive board held a separate meeting at the site of the convention and decided to suspend Nelda Hills from her position until the effectiveness committee presented its findings.

The committee reviewed and discussed the information they were given and tried to work directly with Sister Hills to resolve the issue with the compromised debit/credit card. They made calls to Sister Hills up to the beginning of this convention and sent her certified letters but these measures were unsuccessful and she was not fully cooperative. Based on the review of the facts, the 5th District Constitution & Bylaws and prayerful intercession, the committee recommended that Nelda Hills be permanently removed from the office of Financial Secretary of the 5th District Lay Organization. Gene Hardin (PNW) moved to accept the committee’s report with the recommendation. The motion was properly seconded and discussion ensued. The vote was taken and the motion passed with five abstentions. Since Sister Hills was not at the convention, a formal letter with the decision was drafted by President Rhoden and sent to Sister Hills via mail and email.
Sister Nona Simpkins, chair of the Constitution and By-Laws Committee, introduced the members of the committee. They needed a new representative from the California conference. This is a standing committee and it has been meeting monthly to work on the district’s and conference’s constitutions and by-laws. Sister Simpkins gave the working report of the committee with several changes to areas of the Constitution and the By-Laws. Sis. Faye Brown (DOPR) moved to accept this as the first reading. The motion passed.
Our Young Adult Representative Sister Jene’l Sconier gave her report. She asked that each conference send her the names and contact info for their young adults.

The CLEDC report was read by Sister Jessica Randle on behalf of Sister Wanda Moose. If you need to renew your membership, please give the money to Sister Jessica or Doctor Verda Bradley. Sister Roxanne Buchanan moved to accept the report. The motion passed.
Sister Sharrilyn Rose, chair of the Nomination Committee, announced the members of her committee. Information on the process for nominees would be out before September. The nomination period would run from September 28, 2016 to January 28, 2017.

President Simeon Rhoden read the Awards report on behalf of Sister Deborah Bowman-Lee and her committee. It was noted that we only hold the district awards every other year in conjunction with the Biennial.

Sister Louis Welch gave the Health Committee report. She gave healthy tips to follow during our sessions so that everyone has an enjoyable experience. She also asked for assistance from health professionals at the upcoming General Conference.
The Time and Place Report was presented with dates and locations from 2003 through 2021. The next five district conventions will be held in PNWC (Seattle 2017), DMC (2018), SCC (2019), MOC (2020) and CAC (2021). The 2017 Biennial and elections will be in Columbus, OH (1st District) and the 2019 Biennial will be hosted by the Fifth District in Denver, Seattle or Los Angeles.
This concluded our reports and all committees were asked to send the reports to V.P. Rose and Sis. Faye Brown to be posted on our website. We were also asked to wear our Synergy wristbands at our next convention. We took a brief break to prepare for our Biennial delegate elections.

President Rhoden called the session back to order and we elected Sister Tamika Jones as the secretary. Sister Kathy Turner and Sister Karen Robinson were the tellers and Sister Sandra Nelson and Sister Barbara Cooper were the clerks. Since some delegates had left the convention, we took a count by conference to determine how many delegates were still in attendance. The counts were: CAC (5), DMC (3), MWC (6), MOC (12), PNWC (14) and SCC (36) for a total of 76. We went over the qualifications to be a delegate to the Biennial and the time and location of the Biennial. Nominees were taken from the floor.

The nominees were: Karla Patterson (CAC), Monice Crawford (MWC), Nixietta Williams (MOC), Bobby Brown (PNWC), Rena Paris-Bendaw (DMC), Paula Freeman (SCC), Don Jones (MWC), Laura Terry (SCC) and Sydney Williams (SCC). The nominees for young adult delegates were: Marya Rice (MOC) and Charyce Bailey (SCC). It was properly moved and second that the nominations be closed. Motion passed.
A question was raised on whether you had to attend this convention to run as a Biennial delegate. You did not have to be in attendance, but you did have to be registered. Since Brother Don Jones had not registered for the convention he was disqualified. The nominees were asked to come forward and introduce themselves and tell why they should be elected as a delegate to the Biennial. The body decided to use a simple majority of those still in attendance to determine the winners.

There were 76 ballots cast but three were disqualified. The Fifth District adult delegates to the 2017 Biennial are Karla Patterson (53 votes), Nixietta Williams (53), Bobby Brown (52), Monice Crawford (46) and Rena Paris-Bendaw (36). The adult alternates are Paula Freeman (29), Laura Terry (26) and Sydney Williams (25). The young adult delegate is Marya Rice (56 votes) and the alternate is Charyce Bailey (17).

President Rhoden distributed tickets to the Connectional Lay General Conference Breakfast that would be held on July 10, 2016 at 7 a.m. at the sight of the General Conference. The tickets were $85 each. Each conference was given 14 tickets and there would be 16 tickets left for any candidates from the district that may want to attend.

Our convention concluded with a love circle of 73 and the Lay Benediction.
Simeon Rhoden, President

Nixietta Williams, Recording Secretary

Dianna Maddix, Asst. Recording Secretary

